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With the recent changes in education and childcare Ministers and further changes likely as the general election looms larger, it is a vital time for TACTYC to redouble our efforts to influence policy makers and we invite you, our members, to help us to do so. We have written to new Ministers enclosing copies of the Early Years Policy Advice developed jointly with BERA and offering to meet with them to discuss the content further. 


We are currently developing a Position Statement on Baseline Assessment, the plans for which we feel strongly are not in young children's best interests and will give misleading information. Watch out for it; if all TACTYC members sent a copy of it to their MPs with a covering letter, perhaps Ministers and the DfE would start to listen to the serious points we raise. 


    As we continue to submit carefully considered responses to consultations, we're delighted that some of our members have taken up the offer to use these as a template for their own submissions, hopefully increasing the impact. Imagine the effect of all 555 members submitting individual responses. So please do look out for the drafts of consultations very kindly circulated to you all by Nancy Stewart and the final copies uploaded to the website by Janet Moyles and use them to submit your own.  


    Incidentally, let us know if your email address changes so that you don't miss out. 


    We're also keeping a close eye on the development of EYE, the new early years educator qualifications, and were pleased to welcome Ian Ward, lead for EYE at the National College for Teaching and Leadership, to discuss this with us at a recent executive meeting. Let us know your views and experiences of EYE and the new Early Years Teacher status so that we can raise awareness of issues with policy makers. 


    In the meantime, we very much look forward to welcoming you to the conference on 1st November, where we will launch of the findings from our Two-year-olds research project. 





See you there. 


Jane 
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SOME THOUGHTS FOR OUR NEW EARLY YEARS MINISTER - Mr. Sam Gyimah





NEWSLETTER 31


AUTUMN 2014





We have some high hopes for our new Minister responsible for Early Years, which you’ll find � HYPERLINK "http://tactyc.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2014/08/TACTYCs-thoughts-for-Mr.-Sam-Gyimah.doc" ��here�. 


    Let’s hope he will listen to our views and respond accordingly. Some of these comments were also reported in an article in Children and Young People Now, which you can also read � HYPERLINK "http://tactyc.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2014/08/Children-and-Young-People-Now-article.pdf" ��here�.





At the same time, as part of the recent cabinet reshuffle, David Cameron appointed Nicky Morgan education secretary.





TWO-YEAR-OLDS in England: an exploratory study








Dear TACTYC Member





This year’s TACTYC annual conference will open with a report of TACTYC’s recent work provided by our Chair Dr Jane Payler and our President Wendy Scott. Our three keynotes will speak on 2-year-olds in early childhood settings (Dr Jan Georgeson and colleagues from Oxford and Plymouth Universities), early learning, culture and neuroscience (Professor Kathy Hall) and key values for early childhood professionals (June O’Sullivan, MBE). Professor Janet Moyles will be leading a special discussion forum on ‘Play’ and there will be plenty of opportunities to enjoy the market place and network over lunch and refreshments which are all included in the conference fee (£115 members, £135 non-members, plus concessions). We are also looking forward to delegate posters sharing good practice and research alongside delegate workshops featuring research briefings and discussion forum items: submit your proposal and book your conference place at � HYPERLINK "http://tactyc.org.uk/conferences/" ��http://tactyc.org.uk/conferences/�. We look forward to seeing you there!





Jane Murray





TACTYC Conference 2014:  1st November 2014


Registration 9.30am-10am


Close: 4.30pm. The International Convention Centre (ICC), Broad Street, Birmingham, B1 2EA





Successful Pedagogy: Advocating for strong evidence to support early learning.








Plymouth University, TACTYC and Early Education regional conference at Plymouth University, 20th June, 2014: The Early Childhood Workforce


This very successful conference provided opportunities to discuss questions about: where those who work with children learn the knowledge and skills they feel are needed; what the theoretical frameworks are that inform and shape our understandings of the early childhood workforce; whether the knowledge and skills needed vary with the age or needs of the child; how practitioners use their knowledge, skills and experience to interpret policy agendas relating to their professional role (e.g. the appropriate assessment of children). 


    The conference also considered future opportunities for the early childhood workforce – a question of 


‘what next’ both for the workforce as a whole, and for individuals planning their career trajectories. Professor Elizabeth Wood gave a very thought provoking keynote, followed by workshops with plenty of opportunity for discussion in small groups, including one on the emotional labour of the key person role led by Peter Elfer. Another workshop explored Forest School training for early years practitioners, led by Mel McCree, and generated lively debate about how much practitioners had to commit to the whole Forest School ethos. The conference ended with a keynote panel discussion led by Professor Elizabeth Wood, Dr Jane Payler and Beatrice Merrick, CEO of Early Education. 





TACTYC has funded an exploratory study into provision for two-year-olds, which has been carried out by a team of researchers from Plymouth University and University of Oxford. The report on the first phase of the study, comprising a literature review and an analysis of


interviews with key informants from local authorities and another stakeholders involved in supporting the two-year-olds offer, has already been published and is available on the TACTYC website. The report on the second phase follows shortly, setting out findings from a national survey and four regional case studies together with implications for policy, practice, resourcing and provision in relation to the two-year-olds early education programme. Many thanks to all the TACTYC members who completed the survey, which received over 700 responses. Findings from the study point to the importance of training not only for working with young children, particularly those who are disadvantaged, but also for supporting their families, especially when they too are experiencing complex difficulties and disadvantage. Following the second report, an occasional paper will be published summarising the research and the whole study, including further observations, will be explored in a keynote presentation at the TACTYC conference in November.





Jan Georgeson





See also: First interim Report of this study: � HYPERLINK "http://tactyc.org.uk/news/" ��http://tactyc.org.uk/news/� , and TACTYC’s  � HYPERLINK "http://tactyc.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2014/08/Children-and-Young-People-Now-article.pdf" ��draft response �to the consultation on Early years pupil premium and funding for two-year-olds via the same page. 

































































 


Please could anyone with direct experience of using PIPS, or other forms of standardised baseline assessment, get in touch with Wendy Scott � HYPERLINK "mailto:mwendyscott@btopenworld.com" ��mwendyscott@btopenworld.com�
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support a stronger focus on high aspirations for children and young people with SEND. The new SEND Code strengthens the need for joint planning and commissioning of services with closer co-operation between education, health and social care. 


It is a long document, and it is tempting to jump straight to the 13 pages of guidance for early years settings and/or the 20 pages for schools. However it is important to reflect on the principles in our own work with children with SEND: 





How central are the views, wishes and feelings of the child, and the child’s parents?


How clear is the information given to children and their parents to support them in their participation in decision-making?


It will be interesting to hear TACTYC members’ views.





Anita Soni





The final version of this document came out in June 2014 and is to be implemented from 1st September 2014. It is available on: � HYPERLINK "https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/325875/SEND-Code_of_Practice-June2014.pdf" ��https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/325875/SEND-Code_of_Practice-June2014.pdf�


    It provides statutory guidance on duties, policies and procedures relating to Part 3 of the Children and Families Act 2014 and associated regulations and applies to England. It relates to children and young people with special educational needs (SEN) and disabled children and young people aged birth to 25. This is a change from the previous SEN Code of Practice dated 2001, as covers a wider age range and includes guidance related to disabled children.


    The new SEND Code of Practice is considered to signal a culture shift, with a strong focus on the participation of children and young and their parents in decision-making. It is anticipated that this will 














The new Special Educational Needs and Disability (SEND) Code of Practice 





There have been numerous changes since the introduction of Early Years Professional Status (EYP) and the recent renaming as Early Years Teacher (EYT) is more than cosmetic - a pacifier to compensate for disparities between EYPS and Qualified Teacher Status; current trainees have very different standards against which they’re assessed. I’d been unhappy about loss of outdoor play and child-initiated activity - replaced by synthetic phonics and emphasis on learning in groups - but recently I’ve noticed these subtly affecting how trainees view their role. Two examples: Molly and Linda*, both experienced with pre-schoolers but have limited knowledge of babies’ arranged additional placements. Molly, familiar with an autistic child’s visual symbols, thought of introducing similar prompts into the baby-room to support communication, adding letters ‘so the babies are exposed to sounds’. Linda, developing messy play opportunities, made little ones giggle as they played ‘Splish, splosh in the spaghetti!’ No prizes for guessing which approach to recommend and which caused concern – the point was rather that both trainees had connected this to Standard 3.4 (Demonstrate clear understanding of systematic synthetic phonics in teaching early reading). So instead of focusing on communicating with infants at their current stage, according to present needs, they’d absorbed the prominence of phonics subconsciously, wanting to indicate awareness to the assessor.  A strong message in the Teacher Standards is that early years provision should enable assessment of children’s progress on the path to school, so the whole richness of literacy is reduced to synthetic phonics and mention only of teaching early maths (no learning, playing, experiencing…). My concern is how official standards have a tendency to set agendas and become everyday working vocabulary in teaching and practice. When EYT moves this September from holistic early years centres to Initial Teacher Training departments, it will be important to pay careful attention to the extent language can infiltrate students’ thinking, and empower them to consciously articulate practice in terms of children’s well-being rather than outcome-led expectations. 


Rory McDowell Clark


* Names have been altered





Phonics in the baby room? 





We are proposing an increase in membership fees for reasons you can find � HYPERLINK "http://tactyc.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2014/06/Letter-to-members-to-increase-fees-June-2014v1.doc" ��here�. � HYPERLINK "http://tactyc.org.uk/news/" ��http://tactyc.org.uk/news/�This is the first increase in at least five years and the Exec feel it is vital if we are to sustain and develop TACTYC’s increasing membership and activities. Please read the document and be prepared to vote – if you’re a member, of course – at the AGM on the 1st November.
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A new vision: Early Childhood Alliance





1. BEST INTERESTS OF THE CHILD All early years policymaking must have the best interests of the child at its heart In accordance with the UN Convention on the Rights of the Child, much greater attention should paid to the impact of policymaking on family life, child wellbeing and the cultivation of lifelong learning dispositions.





2. EVIDENCE-BASED PRACTICE  Policymaking should be supported by transparent and evidence-based processes


In order to ensure best practice, a publicly accessible policy/research portal should be developed giving the precise source and nature of all quoted evidence together with leader/research/report authorship. Consultation processes should also be fully transparent. 





3. HEAR OUR VOICE 


The experience and expertise of those working in early years care and education is fully acknowledged and respected


There is a demonstration of open, balanced and bias-free representation to ensure that expertise can be shared, concerns can be acknowledged, and all views can be appropriately heard and evaluated.


 � HYPERLINK "http://www.savechildhood.net/vision.html" ��http://www.savechildhood.net/vision.html�





UPDATE ON THE PROGRESS OF THE EARLY YEARS JOURNAL Early Years continues to benefit from an increasing number of full-text downloads with an impressive 87,504 recorded in 2013. For the third year running, ‘Learning in the outdoor environment: missed an opportunity?’ by Trisha Maynard and Jane Waters, features at the top of the most downloaded article chart. Year on year Early Years continues to thrive; full-text downloads to the Journal were up by 41% in 2013, compared to those recorded in 2012. 


     Early Years has become more accessible to its readers than ever before and continues to attract submissions from distinguished researchers worldwide. The Editors work tirelessly to safeguard the Journal’s success and subsequently its excellent reputation in the field. We extend our special thanks to the Editors for their unwavering support, dedication and enthusiasm.





Did you know… ?


We now have a TACTYC Facebook page! After much pressure from some members we’ve finally set up our page which can be accessed � HYPERLINK "https://www.facebook.com/pages/Tactyc-Association-for-the-Professional-Development-of-EY-Educators/737601166263230?fref=ts" �� here �have a look and see if you ‘like’ it - and maybe you ‘ll have something to contribute!








Letter to the Editor





Inequity in the GCSE Entry Criteria for Early Years Educators in England





The requirement for Early Years practitioners (Level 3) to have good English and maths skills is not in question, and is welcomed by employers, schools, colleges and training providers as one of the few accepted recommendations from the Nutbrown Review. The initial announcement in More Great Childcare was clear; all students must have GCSE English and maths before commencing a level 3 Early Years Educator programme of study, and it is incumbent on those delivering the programme to check qualifications before enrolling students. Since this initial assertion the policy has become blurred, depending on which agency is funding the student. 


    A recent amendment allowed for 16 -18 year old students in full time education to be working towards the GCSEs however they will not count in ratio until they have achieved grade C in English and maths. This flexibility is not afforded to students over the age of 19, disadvantaging them whether they are on a full time programme of study, a part time student seeking to join the children’s workforce or an employee looking to progress their career. These students must have the GCSEs before commencing their programme. GCSEs take time to achieve. I would suggest that all EYE students should be able to work towards the GCSEs and that employers take responsibility for ensuring they account for this when calculating ratios of adults to children. Surely it is of benefit to employers, and children, to have people with level 3 knowledge and skills working towards GCSE rather than a level 2 or no ECEC qualification and working towards GCSEs?





Helen Perkins: Head of School for Early Years & Childhood Studies


Solihull College





Note: The new level 3 apprenticeship standard now makes minimum GCSE standards an exit, rather than an entry requirement, but this is a ‘transitional’ requirement for this academic year only. � HYPERLINK "http://www.nurseryworld.co.uk/nursery-world/news/1146125/apprenticeships-reprieve-gcse-entry-requirement" ��http://www.nurseryworld.co.uk/nursery-world/news/1146125/apprenticeships-reprieve-gcse-entry-requirement�
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New publications from the Executive





Brooker, L., Blaise, M. and Edwards, S. (Eds.)  (2014). Sage Handbook of Play and Learning in Early Childhood (2014) London: Sage.


    This publication designed to give ‘a map of the field’ of early childhood education. Its 33 chapters are sorted into three main sections – theories of play, play in the curriculum, and contexts for play.   


 


Each chapter describes the background to its own particular topic, the current state of research, and future directions in the field. The Handbook authors thus aim to provide the context for play scholarship for the next 5 to 10 years.





Clark, A., Flewitt, R.S., Hammersley, M. and Robb, M. (2013) Understanding research with children and young people. London: Sage. 


How do views about children shape research concerned with their lives? What different forms can research with children take? What ethical issues does it involve? How does it impact on policy and practice, and on the lives of children themselves? This book helps you to understand how research is designed and carried out to explore questions about the lives of children and young people. It tackles the methodological, practical and ethical challenges involved, and features examples of actual research.


Cremin, T., Mottram, M., F.M. Collins, F.M., Powell, S. and Safford, K. (2014). Building communities of engaged readers: Reading for pleasure. London: Routledge.


     This book highlights the concept of ‘Reading Teachers’ who are not only knowledgeable about texts for children, but are aware of their own reading identities and prepared to share their enthusiasm and understanding and sharing the processes of reading with young readers. The book details a reading for pleasure pedagogy, demonstrating that reader engagement is strongly influenced by relationships between children, teachers, families and communities. 


Parker-Rees, R. (2014). Playfulness and learning who we are: the co-construction of identity in the first years. In Brooker, L., Blaise, M. and Edwards, S. (Eds.)  (2014). Sage Handbook of Play and Learning in Early Childhood. London: Sage.
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Jacqui Basquill, Dr Gill Boag-Munroe, Mim Brown, Tricia Carroll, Sara Castle, Michelle Cottle, Karen Crossley, Abraham Komla Dartey-Zaffar, Mariy Davies, Gemma Dougan, Dr Jonathan Dohertty, Monica Edwards, Christine Eyes, Lynne Fender, Julie Griffiths, Carole Henderson, Verity Hyde, Duncan Jackman, Samantha King, Ursula Kyrstek-Walton, 


Alyson Lewis, Sarah Lightfoot,  Eve Lumb, Natalie Mason, Jan McLeod, Rachel McManus, Sarah Mainstone, Anne Mortimore, Sandy Mourao, Louise Nevill, Julie Percival, R, Pritchard, Liz Rook, Glen Russell, Clarrie Smith and Jo Tranter, Carly Walker, Lucy Waterman, Jane Waters, Penny Webb and Clare Williams. 























Editorial





In August TACTYC responded to the consultation on early years pupil premium and funding for two-year-olds. To a question concerning data collection, TACTYC argued against ‘Baseline assessment‘, emphasising that it is unreliable, invalid, undermines effective practice and undermines the home learning environment’. 


  


    At the heart of early years education is a real need to provide experiences that enrich children’s lives and fan the flames of their curiosity, yet many of us are only too aware how both official pronouncements on curricula and assessment systems can ultimately impact on children’s experiences, and exemplified by the article on page 3, ‘Phonics in the Baby Room?’  It is vital that all those working with young children resist any further restrictions on children’s experiences, or judgements based primarily on tick lists of narrow skills and is even more urgent with the proposed inclusion of some two-year-olds to nursery. Young children deserve so much more than this.





Maulfry Worthington





  To read TACTYC’s full response to this consultation see the link on this page:  


� HYPERLINK "http://tactyc.org.uk/consultations/" ��http://tactyc.org.uk/consultations/�











 The dates for Executive Committee meetings will be in January, March and June, with exact dates posted on the website nearer to the time. 


If you’ve items you’d like to raise with the Executive, please contact Jane in good time before the meetings so that these can be placed on the agenda.


� HYPERLINK "mailto:Jane.Payler@winchester.ac.uk" ��Jane.Payler@winchester.ac.uk�











Welcome to new members!








